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To:  

David Twa, County Administrator

From:

Joe Valentine, EHSD Director
Subject:           Monthly Report

Date:
            October 10, 2009
I am submitting the following report to ensure ongoing communication with the County Administrator and Board of Supervisors regarding all issues pertaining to the Head Start program and the Community Services Bureau (CSB).

A. Parent Involvement

Policy Council:
· On Saturday, September 26th, CSB held the annual Policy Council Orientation, Recognition and September business meeting.  Elected representatives and alternates received a comprehensive orientation on several topics including: an overview of CSB programs and services, Head Start Performance Standards on shared governance, continuation grant process, parliamentary procedures, bylaws overview, and roles and responsibilities for their shared decision making as parent leaders. Out-going members received recognition for their participation and service on the Council. 
· During the business meeting, the following action items were approved: ratification of Policy Council Executive Committee approval of new hires on September 1st, approval of additional new hires, 2009-2010 Contractors, community agency representatives, and elections for the new Policy Council Executive Committee took place. 
· CSB welcomes the 2009-2010 Policy Council Executive Committee:

· Denice Mullaney, Chair (Los Arboles)

· Melissa Alfaro, Vice-Chair (George Miller)

· Antonia Cordova, Secretary (Los Nogales)

· Heather Jackson, Parliamentarian (Bayo Vista)

B. Personnel Report
Current Staffing Activities:
· Vacancies past 3 Months: 

· Infant/Toddler Associate Teacher – 1
· Infant/Toddler Teacher (including Master Teacher) - 0
· Teacher (including Master Teacher) – 5 (2 PT /3 MT)
· Pre-school Associate Teacher – 5
· Site Supervisor II - 1

· During the month of September CSB conducted interviews for Teachers, Associate Teachers and Master Teachers.  Three (3) Teachers and 1 Infant/Toddler Teacher were hired.  These new employees are hired as Teacher/Floaters and will act as substitutes as needed in East/Central County.  All vacant positions at this time are in our West County sites.  No qualified candidates were selected during the interviews for these sites.  We are in the process of scheduling more interviews through the months of September and October.
Recruitment Activities during the month:
· CSB continues to actively advertise open positions in local and professional newsletters and publications.  We have an open online application process through the County’s Human Resources Department.  We also conduct ongoing recruitment through participation in diverse community events.

T/TA Activities for August 2009:
· Teaching Staff:

· Fifteen CSB teaching and partner staff participated in the Language Through Play training offered by the University of California at Davis Center for Excellence in Child Development.

· Two Health and Safety Committee meetings were held for the health and safety officers of each child care center.  These officers were trained on the California Childcare Health Program guidelines administered by the University of California San Francisco School of Nursing.

· Fifteen CSB staff received the Classroom Assessment Scoring System (CLASS) Trainer Overview Training.  This was the second of the four training tiers needed to implement the CLASS instrument, which is a classroom quality assessment tool that covers the crucial domains of adult/child interactions.

· Early Closure trainings for September provided information on the Education Protocol and English Language Learners.

· A 52 Weeks of Fun training was held on September 23rd, which included activities in nutrition and physical health, development and education.

· Over one hundred staff have completed the Child Abuse and Neglect Prevention Workshop.
· Comprehensive Services Staff:

· Our Disabilities unit conducted a hands-on disabilities training, which reviewed Individual Family Services Plan (IFSP) and Individualized Education Program (IEP) cases and ensure compliant disabilities services to enrolled children.
· Administrative Staff:
· One Administrative Services Assistant III attended the Community Action Partnership 2009 Annual Convention in Philadelphia to learn up-to-date information on “green” jobs, Community Action mainstays like Head Start, Weatherization, advocacy, and best practices.

C. Fiscal and Audit Reports
· The Bureau submitted to Administration of Children and Families (ACF) its 2010 Continuation Grant applications for Head Start and Early Head Start programs amounting to $16,813,171 and $2,198,809, respectively.  The applications were presented to and approved by the Head Start Policy Council on August 19, 2009 and by the Board of Supervisors on September 15, 2009.

· The Bureau received one-time supplemental Program Improvement funds from the Administration of Children and Families (ACF) in the amount of $199,317.  This funding will be used to purchase playground equipment, earthquake emergency supplies, on-line instructional courses for children using internet technologies, and child safety and attendance tracking system that will provide optimum visibility, security and safety for all children in the classroom.

· The Bureau submitted to Administration of Children and Families (ACF) a request for prior approval to transfer funding allocations to various budget categories in the Bureau’s Supporting Grandparents Raising Head Start Grandchildren program in compliance with federal regulations.

· The Bureau completed its annual inventory of all capital equipment in its custody in accordance with Federal, State, and County policies, rules and regulations.

· In accordance with California Department of Education (CDE) funding guidelines, the Bureau submitted the Annual Audit Status Certification to CDE Audits and Investigations Division.

· The Bureau submitted the FY 2008-09 Single Audit Questionnaire and the Federal Program Assistance Inventory Listing to the accounting firm of Caporicci & Larson.
D. Licensing Issues 
· On Thursday, September 17, Site Supervisor Denise Silva, Assistant Director Pam Arrington, Division Manager Camilla Rand and Director Pat Stroh attended a case conference with Community Care Licensing regarding the May incident at Balboa where a child was left unsupervised while the classroom transitioned to outdoors.    Staff presented a report outlining measures the Bureau has taken prior to and following the incident to prevent such incidents in the future.  CCL Regional Manager Fred Gill stated that he was impressed with our report and the actions taken and he feels we have strong systems in place to ensure the safety of our children.   Staff was informed that administrative action will most likely not be taken at this point, but Balboa will be visited frequently by CCL over the next 6-12 months.  CSB staff at all levels on are alert to prevent further incidents either at Balboa or elsewhere in the program.

E. Business Systems
· New Facility at Summit Center (2350 Arnold Dr #360)

· CSB staff moved in two phases. The first phase moved on September 1st and the second phase will move after November 1st.

· Facility Work Requests (All CSB locations, delegates and partners)

· There are currently 452 open facility work requests. These requests have been prioritized into 4 groups (1 to 4 and 1 is the highest).  215 work requests were identified as priority 1. Among the 215 priority 1 work requests, 162 requests are completed.

· Facility Grants:
· Program Improvement $40,000.00 (Awarded)

· Quality Improvement $ 47,763.00 (Awarded)

· Facility Renovation Repair $250,000.00 (Awaiting)

· Purchase Requisitions:

· 20 Laptop computers for Teachers’ Degree Program

· 20 Hewlett-Packard Printers (10 Color and 10 black and white)

· 50 Ergonomic Chairs

· Wide Area Network Upgrade Project: GSD issued a PO number (29958)

· 10 MB Internet Connection Upgrade Project: GSD issued a PO number (29611)

            

F. Eligibility, Recruitment, Selection, Enrollment, Attendance
· EHS 100%, HS 100% 
· Actual Enrollment - HS and EHS : 2076
· Number of Children with Disabilities : 123
· Medical Exams:  1305 (63% completed)

· Medical Treatment: 221 (99.1% out of 196 diagnosed for treatment completed)

· Dental Exams: 996 (64% completed)

· Dental Treatments: 15 (6.05% out of 248 diagnosed for treatment completed)

· Pregnant mothers enrolled: 46
· Screenings completed:  

· Speech & Language:  757
· Social/Behavioral:  753
· Brigance:  765
· Desired Results Assessments completed:  604
H.  Special Projects/Activities
· CSB received word that our upcoming triennial Federal Review will be held October 25th-30th.  A team of 7-10 reviewers will come to CSB and review files, observe classrooms, interview staff and review CSB management systems. 
· Pat Stroh, Camilla Rand and consultant Jerry Gomez met with Susan Bonilla in October and with Supervisor Gioia in September to discuss federal review preparation.  The review team will meet with and interview Board members. 
· Diablo Valley College, School of Dental Hygiene is conducting a community education project at our Martinez Center in October.
· CSB is in process of partnering with West Contra Costa Unified School District (WCCUSD) to provide wrapped services to children at Nystrom and Lincoln school in Richmond’s Iron Triangle.
· The West Ed Math study (formerly UC Berkeley) is in full swing.  This is year one of a three year study that is meant to close the gap between low-income children and their middle class counterparts upon entering kindergarten.  Our staff were trained this summer on the curriculum to be used in the classroom.  
· CSB is involved in the early planning stages of the West County Preschool Makes a Difference (PMD) plan.  Partners in the project include First Five Contra Costa, Building Blocks for Kids, the Childcare Council and West Contra Costa Unified School District.  Three CSB centers and the delegate agency are involved in the East County PMD pilot program in that quality childcare slots are made available for the families in our centers.  
cc:
Policy Council


Family & Human Services Committee


Shirley Karrer, ACF

Rollie Katz, Local One
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	CHILD NUTRITION FOOD SERVICES 
	

	CHILD and ADULT CARE FOOD PROGRAM MEALS SERVED
	

	FY 2009-2010
	

	
	
	
	
	

	 
	
	2009
	
	

	Month covered
	
	August
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Approved sites operated this month
	
	22
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Number of days meals served this month
	
	21
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Average daily participation
	
	                                    832 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Number of Meals Served:
	
	
	
	

	   Breakfast
	
	                               11,820 
	
	

	   Lunch
	
	                               17,472 
	
	

	   Supplements
	
	                               14,733 
	
	

	Total Number of Meals Served
	
	                              44,025 
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INFORMATION MEMORANDUM
TO: Head Start and Early Head Start Grantees

SUBJECT: Centers of Excellence in Early Childhood

BACKGROUND:
Section 657B of the Head Start Act authorizes Centers of Excellence in Early Childhood to recognize programs of exceptional quality that can serve as exemplary models for other programs. The Centers of Excellence program has been allocated $2 million as part of Head Start’s FY 2009 appropriation [Public Law 111-8]. This Memorandum introduces the Centers of Excellence and explains how a Head Start or Early Head Start grantee will be able to apply for this designation.

The Centers of Excellence program will recognize Head Start and Early Head Start grantees that are performing at the highest levels of quality. Excellent and effective programs are those that have achieved and are actively building upon full compliance with the Program Performance Standards. These are programs that are implementing comprehensive, innovative and targeted approaches to enhance program services. Such programs are producing positive, measurable outcomes for children’s school success; families supporting children’s learning, and increased staff competency.

The recognized Centers will provide all Head Start programs and other early childhood organizations opportunities to benefit from the practices that guided them on a path to excellence. Programs receiving Centers of Excellence grants will be required to use at least 15 percent of the funds to disseminate best practices.

SAMPLE AREAS OF EXCELLENCE
The Office of Head Start looks forward to seeing both the breadth and depth of excellence that will be represented among the Centers of Excellence. Some areas where programs may be able to provide evidence of demonstrated excellence include:

· Demonstrating the use of on-going program improvement through self-assessment, community assessment and other program data to improve practices leading to staff competency for positive child and family outcomes; 
· Implementing established public-private partnerships that leverage additional support for innovative or effective ways to serve children and families; 
· Implementing innovative evidence-based curricula and teaching practices that are culturally and linguistically responsive and recognized for their effectiveness in demonstrating Head Start children are ready for continued school success; 
· Demonstrating model collaborations with schools, child care and other community providers to deliver a comprehensive, holistic approach to better meet the needs of children and families including children with disabilities, children ages birth to five and effective transitions to Early Head Start, Head Start, other placements, and to school entry; 
· Implementing established innovative, culturally and linguistically responsive parent and family practices that lead to improving parent-child relationships, health and well-being and educational outcomes for children; 
· Creating innovative learning opportunities, such as an “outdoor classroom” that supports the domains of learning and connects children with nature and their culture; 
· Implementing exemplary partnerships with the child welfare system and/or other systems to better meet the needs of children and families; 
· Implementing management systems that include family support practices that effectively address the needs of children and families experiencing homelessness and remove barriers adversely impacting their participation in the program; 
· Demonstrating on going relationships with health care providers that lead to all families, including children with disabilities and special health care needs, receiving on going medical, dental, and other necessary health care; and 
· Implementing a Learning Communities Model that has impacted staff competency, responsiveness to children and families, or other program improvements. 
APPLICATION PROCESS
Each Center of Excellence applicant for the national Head Start competition must first be nominated as a prospective Center of Excellence by their State’s Governor.

American Indian/Alaskan Native (AIAN) grantees and Migrant and Seasonal Head Start (MSHS) grantees must be nominated by their respective ACF Regional Offices.

Each Governor’s office will be informed in a separate communication of this process and of the role they need to play, including the statutory requirement that any grantees they nominate will be determined through a competitive process they design. AIAN and MSHS grantees will be informed of the Regional Office nomination process in the near future.

Any Head Start grantee that can demonstrate that it is a program of exceptional quality is encouraged to apply during the competition that will be coordinated by the Governor of each state. Each grantee must be willing to establish collaborative partnerships with other providers of early childhood education, and meet the requirements of Section 657B(c)(B) of the Head Start Act, and ultimately be able to disseminate their best practices to educate others.

Instructions for submitting the full application, once nominated, as well as what must be included in an application will be available on the Grants.gov website, by using the “Find Grant Opportunities” feature of the website. We will alert all grantees when this application is available on Grants.gov. The Office of Head Start looks forward to working with the designated Centers of Excellence.

/Patricia E. Brown/

Patricia E. Brown
Acting Director
Office of Head Start

40 Douglas Drive


Martinez, California 94553


Tel 925 313 1551


Fax 925 313 1772











